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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On July 14, 2009, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on November 6, 2008, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

November 6, 2008.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.
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3. The claimant earned an average weekly wage of $660.40 which

entitles her to a weekly compensation rate of $440 for temporary

total disability and $330 for permanent partial disability.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Compensability of the gradual onset injury to the

claimant’s left hand..

2. Related medical.

3. Temporary total disability from August 13, 2008, to a date

yet to be determined.

4. Attorney’s fees.

5. In the event this injury is found compensable, respondents

request credit for any unemployment benefits paid.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“On November 7, 2007, the Claimant injured her
left thumb and hand as a result of over use
due to rapid and repetitive work.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The respondents contend the claimant did not
sustain an injury arising out of and in the
course of her employment as defined by the
Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act.  In the
event that the Commission determines that the
claimant did sustain a compensable injury, the
respondents contend that the claimant failed
to give notice until filing Form AR-C on or
about September 16, 2008 and is barred from
receiving benefits until that date.”

The claimant is a forty-three-year-old female who was employed

by the respondent as a banner operator.  Her job duties as a banner

operator required her to place rubber sheets onto a table where she

would overlap the two sheets and stitch them together.  In November
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2007 the claimant began working with a rubber sheet called “998.”

This sheet of rubber weighed about six pounds and was thicker than

the normal rubber sheets she worked with.

In testimony, the claimant stated that the 998 was “heavier

work, harder to stitch.”  The claimant went on to describe these

new difficulties as follows:

“A. Oh, yeah.  When you run so much of it, it
hurts your arms, you know.  And so I started -
I started having a lot of pain in my hand, you
know, just from having to - the motion of
pushing and  - pushing and pulling.  And then
- we had to cut out nonconformities.  And this
rubber was very hard to cut.  You had to put
as much pressure with the scissors as you
could - I had to - to get it cut all the way
across and they’re 52 inches wide.

Q. Okay.  So if you had a nonconformity,
describe what you would do.

A. If I seen a nonconformity, I had to take a
pair of scissors and cut it out.  If it were
in the middle of the sheet, I would cut either
end and then put it over.  But if it was just
on the end, then I would cut the end off.

Q. And how much of your time would you say was
spent cutting out nonconformities when the
rubber changed in November?

A. wow, that depended on - depended on the
calendar operators.  Sometimes it was an hour
a day; sometimes it was two, three hours a
day.  It just depended on what type of
material that I got from the first process.

Q. All left.  And what were your scissors
like?

A. Just regular scissors.

Q. Okay.

A. Just metal scissors.  No, you know, they
weren’t really sharp or, you know, they
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weren’t really dull, just, you know, something
you might cut fabric with.”

The claimant began to have difficulties with her left hand,

which is her dominant hand, she testified about that as follows:

“A. I had swelling in between my first finger
and my middle finger.  Sometimes it would
swell all the way to the top of my hand and
then it would hurt up into my elbow, and then
I had numbness on the sides on my thumb going
up into my hand.

Q. All left.  Up into your hand on the top or
the bottom?

A. Just, oh, on here, it would swell between
my fingers, and then the pain would just go up
and then it would swell about up to her
(indicating).

Q. When you say up to here, are you pointing
to your wrist?

A. My wrist left about my wrist.

Q. Okay.  And as far as the side of your hand
by your thumb, can you describe that?  Where
was that numbness?

A. The numbness was all on the side.  And it
went from here to here (indicating).

Q. Are you pointing to the outside of the pad
of your thumb?

A. Yeah, the outside of the pad of the thumb
the entire length.”

The claimant reported these difficulties to Bill Medley, the

safety coordinator, and she was sent to the doctor.  A medical

report from November 12, 2007, showed that the claimant was seen by

Dr. Caswell with the Community Physician’s Group in Gentry,

Arkansas.  The claimant complained of left thumb pain and was given
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an assessment of “pain in the limb acute.”  The claimant was taken

off work for two weeks at that time.

On November 14, 2007, the claimant was again seen at the

Community Physician’s Group, but this time by Dr. Dale Clemens.  A

medical report from that visit stated:

“Left thumb pain. The onset was 1 month(s)
ago.  Location is: left hand/arm.  There was
radiation to left arm.  Status: worse,
gradually.  Pt reports preforming repetitive
motion at work and suspects pain started at
that time.  Reports worse after worki9ng w
heavy stock cutting w scissors.  Noted pain,
numbness in thumb and pains at times between
fingers 2 and 3.  Has seen three different
physicians, briefly saw Dr. Lewis.  Youmans
and yesterday she saw Dr. Caswell.  No other
health issues.  She denies other health
problems.”

That same medical record also gave the following comments and

assessment/plan:

“Tenderness left thumb proximally at MP joint
w no swelling.  Reports decreased light touch
thumb and had medially at carpel area.  Neg
Tinnel w slight worsening of symptoms w
Phelans.  Distal 2nd digit and others w normal
touch sensation:

Assessment/Plan Tenosynov Hand/wrist Nec
(72705), Acute.-Mild Neuropathy left hand.
Continue meds, avoid use of left hand and
follow up 2 wks unless worse.  Warm soaks.
Splint if not tendancy to use hand.”

On December 3, 2007, Dr. Clemens again saw the claimant.  A

medical report from that visit gage the following reason(s) for the

visit:

“Workers comp f/u Gates requested appt to
check up on thumb pain.  Seems to be better
but still tingling on the radial aspect of
thumb.  Not awakening w pain.  Less pain
dorsum of thumb.  Has resumed use of scissors.
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Has resumed regular work.”  “...Neurological:
Comments: Reports decreased light touch left
thumb radial aspect from MP joint to tip.
Slight puffiness between 2-3 mp joints.”

Dr. Clemens gave an assessment/plan of “Tenosynov Hand/wrist nec

improved.  Heat to area.  Neuropathy in other Dis utilize special

scissors if available.”  On that day, Dr. Clemens also authored the

following letter:

“Brenda Samaritano was seen again today in
regards to her hand problem.  She reports less
pain but still has numbness of the left thumb
and this appears to be limited to the radial
side.  I suspect this could be aggrevated by
having to extend the thumb to open scissors.
She reports that Gates is investigating the
possibility of using electric scissors.  This
would likely be of benefit.  Additionally, if
using manual scissors, it may be of benefit to
have scissors that would be self opening to
relieve pressure on the thumb extensors.”

The central issue in this case is whether the claimant

sustained compensable gradual onset injury to her left hand during

employment with the respondent.  The burden rests upon the claimant

to prove her injury compensable.

In order to meet this burden, the claimant must show this

alleged injury satisfies the requirements of Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(D).  This subsection requires that the claimant prove by

objective medical evidence the actual existence of the physical

injuries alleged to be compensable.

A medical report from December 3, 2007, stated, “Slight

puffiness between 2-3 mp joints” on her left hand.  As this

constitutes the independent observation of findings beyond the

claimant’s voluntary control the claimant has satisfied the
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objective medical evidence requirements contained in Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(D) and Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-107(A)(i).

A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code Ann. §

11-9-102(4)(D) (Repl. 2002), here the claimant has done that.

A claimant seeking workers' compensation benefits for a

gradual-onset injury must prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that (1) the injury arose out of and in the course

of his or her employment; (2) the injury caused internal or

external physical harm to the body that required medical

services or resulted in disability or death; and (3) the

injury was a major cause of the disability or need for

treatment.  Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-102(4)(A)(ii) and (E)(ii)

(Repl. 2002).  In the current case the claimant must also

prove that the gradual onset injury to her left hand was

caused by rapid and repetitive motion.

The following exchange occurred between Dr. Dale Clemens and

the respondents’ attorney during deposition testimony:

“Q. Where it says slight puffiness?

A. Left.

Q. What do you relate that puffiness to?  Is
there...

A. I don’t know.

Q. My point is, I guess, as I understand, her
pain is in...

A. Left.
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Q. ...basically the thumb?

A. Yeah.

Q. And this is between the second and third...

A. Well, you can have generalized swelling in
different areas when somebody has an injury,
so that’s sort of what I attributed those
findings to.

Q. Well, do you relate this to anything that
was related to the pain and discomfort in her
left thumb at the MP joint?

A. No.  I don’t know that - I guess when
you’re looking at something in a similar area,
I guess you kind of assume it may be related
to the issue of the thumb and the MP joint?

Q. Again, just when we say within a reasonable
degree of medical certainty, is that more than
50 percent?

A. Fifty (50) percent maybe.

It is clear from Dr. Clemens deposition testimony that he does

not believe that a majority of the injury the claimant is claiming

is related to her work.  Medical records and his deposition

testimony show that he had a solid understanding of the type of

work activities the claimant was engaged in for the respondent.

Most of the claimant’s subjective complaints are related to the

thumb due to her operation of scissors.  However, this activity

only took place for two to three hours in an eight shift.

Additionally, she would perform other tasks such as putting rubber

sheets on a table, stitching sheets together, and removing sheets

of rubber from the table.  Only during this overall process would

the claimant identify a nonconforming piece of rubber and cut it

out.  She would then again start the other activities she performed
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on the rubber sheets.  This cutting activity was sporadic and

spaced out over the course of an eight-hour shift.

The burden is on the claimant to prove her injuries

compensable, she has failed to do so.  I find that the injury she

is claiming did not arise out of her employment, that it is not the

major cause of her current difficulties, and that the action of

cutting rubber with scissors is not rapid and repetitive motion as

performed by the claimant.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on November 6, 2008, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed November 6, 2008, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that she has objective medical findings of swelling on her left

hand.

3. The claimant failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that her injury arose out of and in the course of her

employment.
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4. The claimant failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that her injury was the major cause of her disability or

need for treatment.

5. The claimant failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that her injury was the result of employment related rapid

and repetitive motion.

6. The claimant failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidenced that she sustained a compensable injury.

7. The claimant failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidenced that she is entitled to benefits in this matter.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


